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Att. 2

CHESAPEAKE BAY POLICY COMMITTEE


777 North Capitol Street, N.E.

Washington, D.C. 20002

DRAFT MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 26, 2003, MEETING

ATTENDANCE:
Members and alternates:

Bruce Williams, City of Takoma Park, CBPC Chair

J Davis, Greenbelt

Chuck Harris, Loudoun County

Penelope Gross, Fairfax County

Andrew MacDonald, Alexandria

Barbara Favola, Arlington County

Cameron Wiegand, Montgomery

Sherry Conway Appel, Prince George’s County

Interested parties:
J. L. Hearn, WSSC

Elaine Schaeffer, Fairfax County DPW

Hamid Karimi, District of Columbia DOH

Moisin Siddique, DC-WASA

Kevin Shenk, City of Alexandria

Mark Weiss, Take Aim Media

Staff:
Ron Kirby, Director of Transportation Programs

Stuart Freudberg, Director of Environmental Programs

Ted Graham, Department of Environmental Programs

Steve Bieber, Department of Environmental Programs

Karl Berger, Department of Environmental Programs

1.
Welcome, Introductions and Announcements
Chair Bruce Williams opened the meeting at 10:05 a.m. He noted that the meeting had been postponed from the previous week because of Hurricane Isabel and its aftermath.

2. Approval of Meeting Summary for July 18, 2003

The meeting summary was approved.
3.
Preview of Blue Plains Worksession
Mr. Graham briefed the committee on the importance of nutrient reduction efforts at the Blue Plains Wastewater Treatment Plant to achievement of the new tributary strategies being developed in the region. He noted that Blue Plains accounts for almost half of the 18 million pounds per year of nitrogen still discharged by the region’s major wastewater plants. Maryland, Virginia and the District of Columbia, all of which have citizens within the plant’s service area, currently lack a cohesive plan for upgrading the plant’s nutrient reduction efforts, Mr. Graham said. Moreover, these state representatives even have different ideas about how much and even whether additional reductions are needed. As a result, the Blue Plains “Users,” who represent the various local governments and utilities that contribute flow to the plant, are trying to catalyze action to address this unresolved issue and toward that end have scheduled a meeting September 30 with representatives of the three jurisdictions.

Committee members had several questions for Mr. Graham. Ms. Davis asked if there was a technical issue in meeting new reduction goals. Mr. Siddique replied that the technical issues involved in Blue Plains meeting a reduction target from 4 to 7 milligrams per liter for nitrogen are solvable; the issue is political. Mr. MacDonald asked if it makes economic sense to seek major further reductions at wastewater plants, to which Mr. Harris replied that Loudoun County will seek to minimize nutrient discharges at its new Broad Run plant.

Action Item: The committee took no action, but it did ask COG staff for a follow-up report on the issue.

In a separate item, Mr. Graham noted that the annual meeting of the Chesapeake Executive Council will be held Dec. 9 at the Fairfax County campus of George Mason University and that COG staff is working to have some sort of local government presence at the meeting.

4.
Update on Bay Video Project
Mr. Weiss said that the educational video his company is producing for COG is now about 85 percent complete. He estimated it would take another month or two to finish it.
5. 
Discussion of COG Board Resolution R39-03, Charge to Committee

Chair Williams reviewed the COG Board presentation of September 9 and the Board’s approval of Resolution R39-03. He said he was surprised at the lack of comment by other Board members, particularly in regard to the authorization to pursue the use of federal transportation money for stormwater improvements. Ms. Gross noted that this was the first time that as many as four Board members cooperated in a joint presentation. Although it was a very comprehensive presentation, she said, the other Board members may not have realized that the committee was suggesting the use of transportation funds for this purpose.

Ms. Davis said that including a section on funding for agricultural measures was helpful in making the presentation relevant to the widest possible spectrum of the COG membership. The resolution proposes

that COG support full funding for the Chesapeake Working Lands section of the 2002 farm bill, which would support innovative strategies for reducing nutrients from farmland. Steve Bieber of COG staff proposed to draft a letter in support of the program for the committee to send to Secretary of Agriculture Ann Veneman. Ms. Gross suggested that staff also encourage those COG jurisdictions with substantial farmland acreage to send a similar letter. Both Mr. Karimi and Ms. Favola suggested that other groups interested in the Bay, such as the Bay Program’s Local Government Advisory Committee, also might be interested in sending such a letter.

Action Item: COG staff will prepare a letter in support of the Chesapeake Working Lands program for the Chair’s signature.

Mr. Bieber outlined plans for committee members to meet with members of the Chesapeake Bay Commission at an upcoming meeting as a means of promoting the committee’s position in favor of continued cooperative funding among federal, state and local sources, particularly in regard to supporting further wastewater plant upgrades. The committee discussed who might attend a Commission meeting in November (since changed to January) without making any firm commitments. It was agreed that staff  should develop both a set of concise, jargon-free talking points that make the case for federal and state funding for wastewater plant upgrades as well as an accompanying Power Point presentation.

Action item: Staff will develop talking points and a Power Point presentation on funding issues for use with the Chesapeake Bay Commission.

Mr. Bieber also discussed the status of Bay Commission-related efforts to identify new funding for local government stormwater improvements within the overall transportation funding program at the federal level. Joining in the middle of this conversation, COG Transportation Program Director Ron Kirby noted a number of potential problems with this initiative. Although Congress appears willing to support a re-authorization of the federal transportation funding legislation at higher levels of funding, the Bush administration does not, he said. Without new funds, state transportation officials and many other interested parties would not consider a new program for stormwater improvements. Miss Favola noted that most of the region’s local governments might have problems with a new categorical program for stormwater (such as the current Congestion Mitigation Air Quality, or CMAQ, program). Mr. Kirby suggested that the committee might pursue added flexibility in the way current highway dollars are used to address stormwater-related impacts. He noted that stormwater quality-related improvements might have more support for funding if linked to projects that would address capacity issues relating to runoff, such as flooded highways, at least on a pilot basis.

Action Item: Staff should investigate opportunities for pursuing pilot projects related to highway capacity issues. Staff should draft a letter in support of a new categorical program for stormwater improvements as tied to increases in overall federal transportation funding.

6.
New Business
None was offered.

7.
Adjourn

The meeting was adjourned at 12:10 p.m.

